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METROPOLITAN KING COUNTY COUNCIL

LABOR, OPERATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE
REVISED STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM:  
DATE: August 26, 2003
PROPOSED No.: 2003-0313
PREPARED BY: David Randall
SUBJECT: A MOTION approving the Enterprise-Wide Information Technology Infrastructure Equipment Replacement Plan.
Committee Action:  At its August 26, 2003 meeting, the Labor, Operations and Technology Committee approved an oral amendment to extend the date that a fixed assets inventory report and status report on reconciliation of the fixed assets report to the financial statement from March 1, 2003 to March 30, 2003, and to specify that reconciliation of the fixed assets inventory report with the financial statement should be made at least quarterly.  Furthermore, the Labor, Operations and Technology Committee recommended to forward this motion, as amended, to the full Council with a do pass consent recommendation.  The vote was 3 ayes, no nos and 2 excused.
SUMMARY:
Proposed Motion 2003-0313 would approve the Enterprise-Wide Information Technology (IT) Infrastructure Equipment Replacement Plan.  This plan contains a replacement plan for IT equipment that is used County-wide to support the County’s Wide Area Network (WAN) and e-mail capability.  Submission of this plan is in response to a 2003 budget proviso that states that the Executive may not purchase enterprise equipment until the Council approves a replacement plan; Council did approve $200,000 to fund purchase of critical equipment and an additional $50,000 to fund a consultant to develop a replacement plan.  
The Executive’s proviso response was received on time and, when combined with implementation of the “Enterprise-wide Information Technology (IT) Infrastructure Equipment Replacement Plan: Governance Review and Implementation Strategy, June 27, 2003,” meets the proviso.  

Corresponding legislation has been referred to the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee (BFM) that would release from the reserve and appropriate $1,408,704 included in the adopted 2003 budget for the ITS Capital Fund in order to purchase equipment (Proposed Ordinance 2003-0312).  This legislation is currently scheduled to be heard in BFM on September 10, 2003.
BACKGROUND:
The Council has been concerned for several years that there is not an adequate plan or standards to replace information technology (IT) equipment at the County and, particularly, within the Information and Telecommunication Services Division (ITS).  Both Governing Magazine and The King County Strategic Technology Plan concurred with Council concern.  The lack of an IT equipment replacement plan contributed to King County receiving a poor score in managing technology from Governing Magazine.  The King County Strategic Technology Plan found that there is little standardization of IT equipment and that the County’s decentralized approach to managing, operating and replacing IT equipment is not making the best use of County assets.  
The Strategic Technology Plan identified the following deficiencies related to asset management at the County:
· There is not a Countywide asset management program in place;

· There is no “one central source” for conducting asset management and no standard practice for planning for replacement; and

· There is a lack of understanding of the basic purpose of such a program.
Reflecting this concern, the Council developed two strategies to encourage the wise investment, maintenance and replacement of County technology equipment: 
1. The first strategy is to encourage development of a County-wide uniform  approach to technology equipment replacement and asset management. 
2. The second strategy is to encourage the Department of Executive Services to develop equipment replacement plans.  
County-wide Equipment Replacement Strategy
The Executive is working to establish a uniform approach to replacing technology equipment through the development of IT equipment replacement guidelines and development of an asset management program.   The Office of Information Resources Management (OIRM) has developed draft Countywide IT Equipment Replacement Guidelines and has solicited feedback from agency technology and business managers.  OIRM expects to be able to incorporate feedback into the draft guidelines for approval by the Business Management Council in late September of this year.

County-wide Asset Management Strategy
The CIO has recommended that development of a Countywide asset management plan be a priority for technology investments in 2004.  The Executive has developed an initial stage of a Countywide IT Asset Management Program and the CIO has recommended that the initial stage of the program be included in the proposed 2004 budget.  The project would lay the foundation for an eventual asset management system.  The project would develop and implement policies to standardize IT asset management so that management practices can be improved and any tool purchased or developed will meet the Countywide policy.  A consultant would be used to review County financial policies, any current County IT asset management system rules, and best practices.  Draft policies would be developed by the consultant.  The CIO’s cost estimate for the consultant is estimated to be $75,000.   Council may see further evidence of an asset management system if it is included in the proposed 2004 budget, as recommended by the CIO.  
The Strategic Technology Plan Consultant estimated that a Countywide asset management system would cost $920,000 in one-time costs and an additional $160,000 in ongoing costs.  The CIO refined this consultant estimate and determined that a county-wide asset management system would cost $625,000 in one-time costs.
Department of Executive Services Equipment Replacement Strategy
The Council adopted policy encouraging development of an equipment replacement plan for ITS through budget provisos in the 2001 and 2002 adopted budgets stating that ITS  could only purchase equipment used County-wide after the Council approved an equipment replacement plan.  The Executive submitted a proposed equipment replacement plan in 2001 and 2002, but the Council chose not to approve the plan.

The Council expanded its policy of encouraging development of equipment replacement plans last year.  The Council required that three units within the Department of Executive Services (DES) submit technology equipment replacement plans for approval by motion by Council through budget provisos placed in the adopted 2003 budget.  The units within DES that are required to submit plans are ITS Technology Services, Finance and Business Operations and ITS Printing and Graphics.  DES has submitted equipment replacement plans for all three units.
Department of Executive Services Asset Management Strategy
The ITS Division within DES has developed a proposal to develop an asset management system for use by the division; this system would not be used department-wide or Countywide, but could be expanded in the future to include other divisions, departments or agencies.  Council may see further evidence of an asset management system if it is included in the proposed 2004 budget, as recommended by the CIO.  An ITS asset management system would assist the Division in managing IT equipment that is used to support the county-wide wide area network and e-mail system.   One of the Division’s long-term goals is to link the Division’s acquired asset management software with the Division’s help desk tools and the fixed assets module of the County’s financial systems so that it may more accurately track assets and make good management decisions on replacing equipment.
The County has other asset management programs that vary in quality.  The Department of Transportation has a good asset management system.  The Department of Judicial Administration is reportedly interested in purchasing an asset management system; however, the proposal was not included in the CIO’s recommended list of technology projects to be funded in the proposed 2004 budget.  

Also, the Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD) maintains an inventory of County equipment that are valued at $1,000 or more.  When equipment is purchased that meet the $1,000 criterion is purchased, the equipment should be recorded as a fixed asset in one of the County’s two major financial systems (either IBIS or ARMS) and in the County’s fixed assets system, which produces an inventory report listing assets.  
ANALYSIS:
As previously mentioned, the Council requested that the ITS Division develop an equipment replacement plan through budget provisos placed in the adopted 2001, 2002 and 2003 budgets.  The Division submitted an equipment replacement plan in 2001 and 2002 to Council, but the Council did not act on approving the plan.  
It was the intent of the 2003 budget proviso that a new plan be developed by an external consultant.  The consultant (C&M Technology Inc.) provided an independent review of the plan that was submitted previously to Council.  In their review, the consultants improved the proposed methodology that will be used to guide future IT equipment replacement plans and updated the equipment inventory.  
In addition, the Business Management Council, the Technology Management Board and the CIO reviewed and commented on the plan.  Their comments have been summarized in the “Enterprise-wide Information Technology (IT) Infrastructure Equipment Replacement Plan: Governance Review and Implementation Strategy, June 27, 2003.”  This document summarizes the actions ITS will take to implement the Enterprise Infrastructure Equipment Replacement Plan in the future.
Proviso Response
The Executive’s proviso response was received on time and when combined with implementation of the “Enterprise-wide Information Technology (IT) Infrastructure Equipment Replacement Plan: Governance Review and Implementation Strategy, June 27, 2003” meets the proviso.  (A copy of the proviso may be found as Attachment 3.)  

The consultant’s plan was reviewed by the Business Management Council (BMC) and Technology Management Board (TMB).  Their comments are summarized in a letter from the CIO to the County Administrative Officer, dated May 9, 2003.  All of the consultant’s recommendations were approved by the BMC and the TMB and all comments were included in the final proposed plan, with the following two conditions:

1. Inventory Management.  The consultant recommended that ITS needs to conduct a comprehensive physical inventory of existing equipment.  This need for inventory management was approved in concept with the condition that DES work with the budget office to address funding.

2. Unfunded Equipment Replacement.  The consultant recommended that the County should address fully funding replacement of equipment that is no longer useful.  This need for developing a funding policy was approved in concept with the condition that DES work with the budget office to address funding.  
The plan was also reviewed by the CIO.  As stated in the CIO’s letter to the County Administrative Officer, dated June 25, 2003, the CIO approved the consultant’s methodology, equipment inventory and list of equipment that needs to be replaced.  While the CIO did not fully approve the plan, he did acknowledge that his comments, as documented in the “Enterprise-wide Information Technology (IT) Infrastructure Equipment Replacement Plan: Governance Review and Implementation Strategy, June 27, 2003,” would be incorporated into future ITS equipment replacement plans.   
Inventory Management

There is a need for the county and, in particular ITS, to maintain an inventory of computer equipment.  The Strategic Technology Plan recommended that the county maintain an up-to-date inventory.

The County Auditor found “ITS’s fixed assets inventory report is incomplete and balances are not reconciled with the financial statements, thus increasing the potential for losing county assets.”

The County Auditor found that some computer equipment purchased by ITS in 2001 were not recorded in the fixed asset inventory report.  The auditor sampled twelve pieces of this unrecorded equipment and found that none of them were counted during the physical inventory of fixed assets conducted by ITS staff in 2002.  However, when ITS staff was asked to look for the assets, they were able to locate all but one of the items.  
Furthermore, the County Auditor found that the cost of ITS computer equipment shown in the fixed assets system is not completely reconciled with the county’s financial statements.  The total cost of ITS computer equipment per the fixed assets system was $10,984,045, while the fixed assets balance in the financial statement was $13,678,452 in 2001.  The difference of $2,694,407 generally represents the cost of fixed assets that were purchased from 1998 through 2001 but not recorded in the fixed assets system.
The County Auditor made three recommendations to improve inventory management within ITS:

1. Produce a complete and accurate fixed assets inventory report.  This report should be produced by the Finance and Business Operations Division, in cooperation with ITS.

2. Reconcile regularly the fixed assets inventory report with balances in the financial statements and identify the assets that are not recorded in the fixed assets system.  Finance and Business Operations Division should conduct this regular reconciliation.

3. Report to Council in September 2004 on the impact of the Oracle financial software upgrade on the fixed assets system.
During last year’s Council budget process it was not apparent and, at times confusing, what computer equipment in ITS was actually failing and would be a critical priority for funding.   In November 2002, the Executive sent a letter to Councilmember Constantine stating that the ITS equipment budget proposal was justified because $1,000,000 in ITS equipment was failing.   However, in the technology governance review meetings, the consultants stated that most equipment was not failing.  Furthermore, the ITS Technology and Operations manager confirmed that point in a TMB meeting.   
The ITS Division stated that the reason for this confusion was the difference on how equipment was classified as “failed.”  The Division considers equipment as failing if it is no longer physically functioning and no longer meeting its intended business need.  The Division has agreed, as noted by the CIO in his letter to the County Administrative Officer, dated June 25, 2003, that new categorical definitions of equipment will be made in the future.  

Equipment will be classified as either failed (no longer physically functioning), non-supported (no longer able to cost effectively support through the vendor and therefore at risk of failure), or upgrade (not able to meet the business need for which it was purchased as the business needs have subsequently increased).  The CIO has confirmed that there is currently no ITS equipment that is currently failing.

ITS stated that it has requested in their 2004 division budget request resources that would enable a full physical inventory in 2004.  ITS has also worked with the Office of Management and Budget to develop plans to address the unfunded equipment liability.

Equipment Replacement Reserve
The plan did meet the budget proviso requiring development of a reserve to fund equipment replacement.  Like other agencies, in the past ITS funded major equipment replacement purchases by using residual fund balance.  ITS recognized that this approach to funding was not a best practice and has proposed a more comprehensive approach which is currently under review with the Office of Management and Budget.  For now, ITS has proposed funding equipment replacement partly from accumulated fund balance and partly from left-over capital funds from the KC-WAN technology bonds in the supplemental companion legislation to this policy motion (Proposed Ordinance 2003-0312).

Financial Analysis

Corresponding legislation has been referred to the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee (BFM) that would release from the reserve and appropriate $1,408,704 included in the adopted 2003 budget for the ITS Capital Fund in order to purchase equipment (Proposed Ordinance 2003-0312).  This legislation is currently scheduled to be heard in BFM on September 10, 2003.

The Council appropriated $367,253 to ITS Technology Services Division’s operations in the adopted 2003 budget, but Council restricted the Division from spending these funds through a 2003 budget proviso until an equipment replacement plan was approved by Council by motion.  Also, there is currently $1,685,780 reserved in the ITS Capital Fund and KC-WAN Bond Fund, however, these funds may not be spent until the Council approves this equipment replacement plan per a 2003 budget proviso.  Therefore, if Council approves Proposed Ordinance 2003-0312, the total appropriation for network infrastructure equipment would be $1,775,957.
POLICY OPTIONS:

The committee has three options to consider in evaluating Proposed Motion 2003-0313:

1. Approve the Plan As Is.

This option would approve the plan as submitted by the Executive.  The Executive’s proviso response was received on time and when combined with implementation of the “Enterprise-wide Information Technology (IT) Infrastructure Equipment Replacement Plan: Governance Review and Implementation Strategy, June 27, 2003” meets the proviso.  
It is too early to tell if the plan will meet Countywide guidelines for equipment replacement plans, since these guidelines are under development and will not be finalized until the end of September.  Also, it is not clear if the proposed ITS asset management system will conform to Countywide asset management policies since those policies have not been developed.  It is expected that these Countywide policies will be developed in 2004, if the Countywide asset management program is funded in the proposed 2004 budget and the Council approves the requested funding.
The Division’s position is that the proposed Division asset management system will be operating in a stand alone environment initially, without linkages to other enterprise application, therefore, there it stated that there should not be a problem if the Division’s asset management system in implemented before Countywide policy is established.

2. Do Not Approve the Plan and Send a Letter to the BFM Committee Requesting that It Approve Supplemental Funding to Fund Equipment Replacement while the Plan is Undergoing Revision.

This option would not approve the plan, but would request that some appropriation authority be granted to fund critical equipment replacement.  This action would be similar to the action that was taken during the 2003 budget process whereby the Council did not act to approve last year’s plan and provided some limited funding to purchase critical equipment.  

The request to fund critical equipment could come in the form of a letter from the chair of this committee to the chair of the BFM committee.  The letter could request that the supplemental ordinance for equipment replacement currently residing in BFM be amended to lift the proviso language restricting purchasing equipment until an equipment replacement plan in approved and that some level of appropriation authority be given to ITS to purchase critical equipment.  
3. Approve the Plan As Is and Request the Executive to Comply with the County Auditor’s Fixed Assets Inventory Management Recommendations.

This option is similar to Option One with the addition of requesting the Executive to comply with County Auditor fixed assets recommendations. A proposed amendment is attached.
The County Auditor’s fixed assets inventory management recommendations, as made in her Management Letter, dated June 23, 2003 are as follows:

a. Produce a complete and accurate fixed assets inventory report.  This report should be produced by the Finance and Business Operations Division, in cooperation with ITS.

b. Reconcile regularly the fixed assets inventory report with balances in the financial statements and identify the assets that are not recorded in the fixed assets system.  Finance and Business Operations Division should conduct this regular reconciliation.

c. Report to Council in September 2004 on the impact of the Oracle financial software upgrade on the fixed assets system.
PROPOSED AMENDMENT
A proposed amendment is attached (Attachment 9) that would request the Executive to comply with the County Auditor’s recommendations with regards to inventory management.  The three recommendations are described under option three above.   The amendment would also clarify one statement of fact to state that the technology management board and the business management council reviewed and approved the consultant recommendations contained in the equipment replacement plan.
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